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September 28, 2015
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:
This letter transmits a motion acknowledging receipt of a report evaluating and recommending improvements to the Department of Permitting and Environmental Review’s (DPER)  code enforcement and abatement program. This report was prepared in response to a proviso in the 2015/2016 Biennial Budget Ordinance 17941, Section 85, P1:
Of this appropriation, $250,000 shall not be expended or encumbered until the executive transmits a report on a completed code enforcement and abatement process evaluation and a motion that approves the report and the motion is passed by the council.  The motion shall reference the subject matter, the proviso's ordinance, ordinance section and proviso number in both the title and body of the motion. 

The report shall include, but not be limited to:

A.  The results of a process evaluation focused on streamlining the code enforcement and abatement processes, in order to shorten the time from initial complaint through resolution with an emphasis on improving the experience for affected property owners, tenants, and neighbors;

B.  Identification of process improvements and efficiencies through operational or code changes; and

C.  Identification of cost savings that can be used to provide code enforcement and abatement services consistent with historic levels.

The executive must file the report and motion required by this proviso by October 1, 2015, in the form of a paper original and an electronic copy with the clerk of the council, who shall retain the original and provide an electronic copy to all councilmembers, the council chief of staff, the policy staff director and the lead staff for the transportation, economy and environment committee, or its successor.

The primary function of DPER’s code enforcement staff is to investigate and resolve violations of county code in unincorporated King County with respect to building and land use issues. Caseload is driven by citizen complaints, which typically average about 1,000 per year. By enforcing County code and resolving violations, DPER contributes to the quality of life in unincorporated King County and supports King County Strategic Plan objectives to

· shape a built environment that allows communities to flourish;

· preserve the unique character of our rural communities in collaboration with rural residents;

· protect and restore water quality, biodiversity, open space, and ecosystems;

· encourage sustainable agriculture and forestry; 

· improve our customers’ satisfaction with King County; and

· expand opportunities to seek input, listen, and respond to residents. 

Staff DPER worked collaboratively with staff from the Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget, the Prosecuting Attorney’s Office, and the King County Council in preparing this report. The workgroup found that the code enforcement process is very complex and is often driven by the violator. In addition, backlog equaling approximately 80 percent the code enforcement unit’s annual workload prevents prompt resolution of incoming cases. The report makes seven recommendations for improvements that will improve code enforcement processes and reduce backlog, freeing resources to maintain service levels and promptly resolve incoming cases. The first five recommendations are administrative changes that the department intends to implement by the end of the biennium and last two are significant policy changes requiring additional discussion and input from the King County Council: 
· Expand the definition of de minimis code violations that may be dismissed without enforcement action.

· Defer enforcement action on cases without recent complaints.
· Abate violations prior to issuing notice and order.
· Assign a single point-of-contact to facilitate permitting of illegal construction work.
· Publicize the financial penalties for illegal construction work.
· Streamline and consolidate the citation appeal process.
· Increase civil penalties for home occupation and commercially-zoned property violations.
It is estimated that this report required 650 staff hours to produce, costing $50,000. 

If you have any questions about this report, please feel free to John Starbard, Director, Department of Permitting and Environmental Review, at 206-477-0382.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Carolyn Busch, Chief of Staff




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Carrie S. Cihak, Chief of Policy Development, King County Executive Office


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget

John Starbard, Director, Department of Permitting and Environmental Review
